LICENSING SUB-COMMITTEE 4

THURSDAY 16 AUGUST 2007 AT 2.00PM

PRESENT:
Councillors Boaden, Clarke and Stockdale.

ALSO PRESENT:
Councillor Wilson was present at the start of the meeting as a substitute Member but was not required and left the meeting before the item was considered.

LSC4.04/07
APPOINTMENT OF CHAIRMAN FOR THE MEETING

RESOLVED – That Councillor Boaden be appointed as Chairman of the Licensing Sub-Committee for this meeting.  

Councillor Boaden thereupon took the Chair.

LSC4.05/07
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest submitted.

LSC4.06/07
APPLICATION FOR A PREMISES LICENCE – 



1 SCOTLAND ROAD, STANWIX, CARLISLE
The Licensing Officer presented Report LDS.67/07 regarding an application for a Premises Licence for 1 Scotland Road, Stanwix, Carlisle.

In addition to the Council’s Licensing Officer, Principal Solicitor and Trainee Committee Clerk, the following people attended the meeting and took part in proceedings :

Applicant:

Mr G McGregor.

Mr P Fulton, representing Mr McGregor.

Interested Party Representations:

Mrs S Bonford – resident

Mr Przybyla - resident

The Principal Solicitor outlined the procedure for the meeting.

The Licensing Officer then reported that an application had been received from Mr McGregor for a Premises Licence for 1 Scotland Road, Stanwix, Carlisle.  The premises had previously been a DIY shop and were being converted and refurbished to provide a venue that would operate in the main as a ‘café bar’ throughout the day and a wine bar in the evening.

The operating schedule included:

· Sale by retail of alcohol 

· Provision of regulated entertainment

The hours of licensable activates for both the sale by retail of alcohol and regulated entertainment would be:

· Sunday to Saturday 0830hrs – 2330hrs, 

· New Years Eve – to allow the premises to conduct the activity from the start of licensed hours on New Years Day until the end of licensed hours on New Years Day 

· Bank Holidays, Public Holidays, St George’s day, St Patrick’s day and Burns Night to 0130hrs the following day;

Late night refreshment would be:

· Sunday to Saturday 2300hrs – 2330hrs, 

· New Years Eve – to allow the premises to conduct the activity from the start of licensed hours on New Years Day until the end of licensed hours on New Years Day 

· Bank Holidays, Public Holidays, St George’s day, St Patrick’s day and Burns Night to 0130hrs the following day;

The Designated Premises Supervisor would be Ms D Weedall who had been employed by Mr McGregor.

The Licensing Officer advised that there had been no representations received from Responsible Authorities.  Representations had been received from Mrs S Bonford, Mrs and Mrs Hedley, Mr and Mrs Kelly, Mr and Mrs brown, Mr D Graham, Mr and Mrs Przybla and Mr and Mrs Rohland, all who lived in the vicinity of 1 Scotland Road.  The Licensing Office had received seven letters from residents and a petition with 38 signatures objecting to the application.

Mrs Bonford and Mr Przybla were in attendance at the meeting.

The Licensing Officer stated that he had received apologies from Mrs Hedley and had received a note to read out to the Sub-Committee.  He had also received a note to read out from Mr and Mrs Rohland. 

The Licensing Officer then outlined the relevant sections of the Council’s Licensing Policy which had a bearing on the application and would be taken into consideration when making a decision.  He also outlined the relevant national guidance and reminded Members that the application must be considered, with regard given to the representations made and the evidence given before them.

In response to a Member’s question the Licensing Officer stated that the plan for the application had been modified and the application now excluded the garden area and the rear and upstairs of the premises.

Mr Fulton, on behalf of Mr McGregor, then addressed the Sub-Committee in support of the application highlighting the following:

· That there had been no representation from any of the responsible authorities other than the Fire Service.  After a site inspection and discussion the representations had been withdrawn;

· The initial application had raised a lot of objections from Planning and Licensing as well as residents.  Mr McGregor had given serious consideration to the objections and revised the application and plans, reducing the capacity by 50% and taking away the beer garden;

· There would be no jukebox in the premises;

· Deliveries, bottling up and the removal of waste would be carried out between the hours of 0900hrs –1700hrs Monday to Friday.  Deliveries would be carried out by a van rather than large vehicles;

· Issues surrounding parking should be addressed by planning and not licensing.  There was no parking provided with the premises but there was a car park opposite the premises that would be used;

· The emphasis had been taken off a ‘sports bar’ and would now be a café/wine bar;

· The Designated Premises Supervisor was a local person with 14 years experience in the trade.  Mr McGregor was confident that the Designated Premises Supervisor would be in control of the premises and accepted the accountability that went with the position;

· Each letter of complaint said that Stanwix was a quiet area yet 5 of the 7 letters said there were several other licensed premises in the area;

· Mr McGregor was respectful of his neighbours peace and privacy and had taken steps to keep potential noise away from residential properties;

· Mr McGregor felt the application was reasonable and in line with the Licensing Act and promised to support the 4 Licensing Objectives.  Mr McGregor was aware of the review process if he didn’t comply with the Licensing Objectives.

Mr Fulton and Mr McGregor then answered questions and responded to comments from Sub-Committee Members in relation to the following:

· Mr McGregor had reduced the size of his business but he still felt it could be successful and a café/wine bar would suit the area.

· There was no provision for smokers because the back of the premises could not be used.  Smokers would have to go out the front of the premises.  This would be the same as two other premises on the road.

· Empty bottles would be stored inside and moved to an external storage area in a bin.  The external bin would be emptied during the week between 9am and 5pm.

· There would be no access to the rear of the premises.  The external door would be covered by CCTV and if it was opened a buzzer would sound in the bar area.  The external door would not be locked because it was an emergency exit.

-
In relation to why the premises would close at 11.30pm, Mr Fulton stated that it kept the premises within the closing times of all other premises in the area.  Mr McGregor did not want to encourage people into the premises too late in the evening, he wanted people to go to the premises earlier and stay there.

-
The ‘sports bar’ was removed because there was no space for the ideas Mr McGregor had after the plans had been revised.

· Mr McGregor would not be employing door staff because he did not anticipate any problems.

Mr Przybyla then set out his objections to the application as follows :

· Car parking in the area was an existing problem and there would be no car parking in the area for customers or staff so the problem would be made worse.  The Council were no longer issuing long term parking permits for the designated car park area across the road from the premises.  He believed that customers and staff would park in residential streets.  There had been problems with customers cars from existing premises.

· Even though the premises would stop serving alcohol at 11.30 customers would not leave at that time.  He had concerns that people would be noisy and there would be noise from car doors slamming.

· He had concerns that taxis would not be allowed to pick up customers from the front of the premises because it was a main road and so the taxis would drive onto Cromwell Crescent or Marlbourgh Gardens.

· He was worried about the noise and potential damage by large vehicles delivering to the premises.

· His biggest worry was that no matter how well Mr McGregor tried to police the premises there would still be drunk people causing problems.  In the view of Mr Przybyla the proposed clientele would be 18-30 year olds and that age group did not require a lot of alcohol to become drunk.

· There was a lot of rubbish in the area from takeaways and he had concerns that this would be added to with bottles and glasses.

· He had lived in the area for 12 years.  When he bought his house the parade where the premises is located had useful shops such as a bank, post office, cobbler and DIY shop.  It was now filled with restaurants and takeaways.

In response to questions, Mr Przybyla stated that he had assumed the clientele age would be 18-30 because when new bars open young people walking or driving past want to try new places.

Mr Fulton responded that the bar would not be aimed at a young age group but would be aimed at people having a light snack and a glass of wine or beer.  Mr McGregor wanted responsible people in the premises.  Mr Fulton added that customers would not be allowed to leave the premises with glasses or bottles.  The premises would not be providing takeaway food.

Mr McGregor explained that he anticipated staff car parking would not be a problem.  Approximately 90% of the applicants for jobs at the premises were from the local area within walking distance.  He would ensure any staff that did drive would use the car park area across the road from the premises.

In response to questions Mr Przybyla stated that there was a lay by in front of the premises that taxis could use but if there was more than one taxi he was worried taxis would have to use the residential streets to pick customers up.  He stated that he had received abuse and threats from people parking in his street and he had told the Police but had no assistance.  The incidents happened at various times of the day and evening.  He had not officially called in the incidents to the Police.

The Stanwix area Police Officer, PC Gurung, was in attendance at the meeting.  He stated that the only concern he had regarding the application was the traffic issues.  He had not been aware of incidents with verbal abuse or threats.  If the calls had been logged he would have visited Mr Przybyla to investigate.

Mrs Bonford then set out her objections to the application as follows :

· Mr McGregor had anticipated a café through the day and a wine bar in the evening but there was no mention of a kitchen in the plans;

· She had lived in the area for 48 years and had existing problems with car parking;

· She chose her house because it was in a quiet neighbourhood with good amenities including shops, a church and a school.  People who signed the petition bought their homes for the same reasons;

· The shops had all now gone and been replaced by restaurants and takeaways.  Previously the premises above the shops had been a restaurant.  The proposal was a high class restaurant but it became a place for underage drinking, the music went on late and she was able to feel the vibrations in her home.  Customers left the premises late and left a mess, several times the Police had to be called out until it was eventually closed.  She did not want a repeat of that situation;

· She highlighted parts of the Local Licensing Policy Considerations that she felt had specific relevance;

· She thought the application was irresponsible and objectionable. 

In response to a Member’s question Mrs Bonford stated that the amendments made to the proposal had not helped alleviate concerns.

Mr McGregor responded to Mrs Bonford’s statement.  He said there would be no kitchen on the premises because the food served would only be snacks such as sandwiches, which would be bought in or made off site.  Any crockery would be washed in the bottle washer which was located in the bar area.  In the original plans there was a provision for a kitchen, but that had been removed from the latest version of plans.

With the agreement of Mr McGregor, the Chair read out the statements and questions from Mr and Mrs Rohland and Mrs Hedley.

In response to the questions Mr McGregor stated the following:

· He had put soundproofing measures in place even though they were not required by Building Control.

· The closing hours of the premises were earlier than all other premises in the area.

· The opening hours set out in Mrs Hedley’s statement were incorrect.  Planning had granted the application but in Mr McGregor’s view it had not gone through on a technicality.  The application would be going to Development Control Committee on 17 August.

The Principal Solicitor explained that Planning could put restrictions on the opening hours and if Mr McGregor opened outwith the hours Planning could enforce it.  Likewise if Licensing put restrictions on hours and the premises is open outwith the hours Licensing could enforce the hours.  The two systems were complementary and neither took precedence over the other.

At 3.35pm, all parties, with the exception of the Sub-Committee Members, the Principal Solicitor and the Trainee Committee Clerk withdrew from the meeting whilst the Sub-Committee gave detailed consideration to the matter.

The parties returned at 4.05pm to hear the Sub-Committee’s decision which was as follows:-

This matter concerned an application by Mr Gordon McGregor for a Premises Licence at the premises known as 1 Scotland Road, Stanwix, Carlisle.

The applicant seeks a Premises Licence entitling him to carry out certain licensable activities between the hours of 08.30 and 23.30 each day.  Those licensable activities are the sale by retail of alcohol, the provision of regulated entertainment and of late night refreshment.

The Sub-Committee had considered the application and taken into account the evidence before it, in particular it had listened to the submissions by:

1. Mr P Fulton

2. Mr G McGregor

3. Mr Przybyla

4. Mrs Bonford

5. PC Gurung

Full consideration was given to the letters of objection, the petition and to those people who spoke at the meeting.  It was decided that all the interested parties did live in the vicinity of the premises.  The Sub-Committee noted that no representations were made by any Responsible Authorities.

The Sub-Committee had decided that the application for a Premises Licence be granted but subject to the conditions proposed by the Applicant in the operating schedule and the following additional conditions:

1 The outside area comprising garden area and designated smoking area and upstairs area as shown on the plan attached to the Application shall be excluded from the Premises Licence.

2 No jukebox to be permitted on the premises

3 The licence holder or his representative shall after 2200hours conduct regular assessments of the noise coming from the premises on every occasion the premises are used for regulated entertainment and shall take steps to reduce the level of noise where it is likely to cause a disturbance to local residents.  A written record shall be made of those assessments in a log book kept for that purpose and shall include, the time and date of the checks, the person making them and the results including any remedial actions.

4 Notices will be displayed at all exits from the premises in a place where they can be seen and easily read by the public requiring customers to leave the premises and the area quietly and also asking customers not to park in the neighbouring unadopted streets.

5 All deliveries, bottling up and removal of waste shall take place between the hours of 0900 and 1700 on Monday to Friday.

The Sub-Committee had regard to the Licensing Policy and Guidance issued under section 182 and is of the view that the additional conditions imposed are reasonable, proportionate and necessary to enable the application to be granted while furthering the Licensing Objectives, in particular the prevention of public nuisance.

It was noted that the decision was to be confirmed in writing and including details of rights of appeal.

(The meeting ended at 4.10 pm)

